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March 12, 2009
The Honorable Dow Constantine
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Constantine:

Enclosed for King County Council consideration is an ordinance approving King County Water District No. 111’s (District) 2007 Water Comprehensive Plan (Plan).  Title 57, Revised Code of Washington (RCW) and King County Code (KCC) 13.24.010 require approval of plans for water utilities distributing or obtaining water in unincorporated King County.  Approval of the Plan will provide state regulatory agencies with the determination required under RCW 43.20.260 that the Plan is consistent with the King County Comprehensive Plan and implementing development regulations.
King County approved the District’s last Water System Comprehensive Plan in 1998 and the Utilities Technical Review Committee (UTRC) approved amendments to that plan in 2003.  The Washington State Department of Health (DOH) and King County regulations require that water system plans be updated every six years.  This letter, and attached matrix, describes the results of the county’s review of the Plan and affirms that the Plan meets King County requirements.
The Plan was reviewed by the UTRC in September 2008 and the UTRC recommends approval of the Plan.

King County Water District No. 111
The District is a municipal corporation formed under Title 57 RCW to provide water service.  The District was formed in the mid-1960s to provide a public water system in high-growth areas around Lake Meridian and along the Kent-Kangley Road.  Subsequently, the District has grown to cover approximately seven square miles and has 5,445 accounts that serve an estimated 2008 population of 20,482 or 6,929 total equivalent residential units (ERUs).  The projected population for the water service area in 2027 is 25,436, or 8,759 ERUs.  The District’s retail water service area is the same as the service area described in the 1989 South King County Coordinated Water System Plan (CWSP).  The District contains several areas that have been identified as potential annexation areas by adjacent jurisdictions, but the rural portion of the District is expected to remain under the authority of King County.
The Plan contains a six-year (short-term) capital improvement program (CIP) with the cost estimated to be $5,360,721 in 2007 dollars.  The CIP projects will be funded by usual funding resources:  water revenues, connection charges, various grant and low-interest loan programs, revenue bonds, and/or outside funding sources.  Total operating revenues for the District in 2006 were $2,981,666.
Plan Summary

Service Area

The District’s service area includes parts of three cities, Auburn, Covington, and Kent, and unincorporated King County.  Approval of the Plan may change the service area for water rights held by the District pursuant to RCW 90.03.386(2).  The change to the water rights by Plan approval has little impact on King County, but does legitimize the use of water for a larger area than the previous Plan approval.
The Plan makes no mention of any other systems within the District’s retail water service area that are not connected to the District’s main distribution system.  The District does have a Satellite System Policy for providing services to water systems that are beyond the reach of any water main extension.

Water Use Efficiency

Numerous state statutes, KCC 13.28, and the King County Comprehensive Plan, require efficient water use.  Water use efficiency applies to both supply and demand management.  For supply management, the District’s unaccounted for water has generally been low, fluctuation between one and nine percent of the water consumed.  The District intends to use the state standard of ten percent for planning purposes
About half of the water used by the District comes from groundwater sources, namely from four active wells, with three additional wells maintained in emergency standby status.  The wells are located at various points around the District.  The remaining part of the District’s current supply comes from water purchased from Auburn and delivered through an intertie.  The District eventually intends to obtain additional supplies by purchasing water from Tacoma’s Second Supply Project.
Daily average water consumption in 2006 was approximately 1.44 million gallons per day.  Average water use per ERU declined from 255 gallons per day in 1997 to 220 gallons per day in 2006.  The District projects a reduction to 180 gallons per day per ERU by 2017 using the current conservation measures.
The District’s conservation program satisfies the minimum program requirements established in 1994 as required by law.  The District states that its 2008-2013 Water Use Efficiency Program will remain the same but will be reorganized to conform to the categories identified in the Water Use Efficiency Rule adopted by DOH.  The District intends to maintain its current budget for funding its Water Use Efficiency program.
Reclaimed Water and Regional Planning
Although the District is not the sewer purveyor for the area, it supports the use of reclaimed water if that use is economically, socially, and environmentally feasible.  The District is willing to consider participation in reclaimed water projects and programs developed by others.  The District has developed a list of possible opportunities for the use of reclaimed water.  However, the use of reclaimed water in the District does not appear feasible in the near term.

The District is committed to participating in regional planning and water supply development and has supported regional planning efforts such as the South King County CWSP.  The District is a member of the South King County Regional Water Association, an organization that undertakes planning for its members.

Ground Water Management
The District has a wellhead protection program for its seven wells.  The District states its desire to serve its customers’ interests by protecting its ground water resources from depletion and contamination.
SEPA
The District completed a State Environmental Policy Act (SEPA) checklist for the Plan and, as lead agency, issued a determination of non-significance for the issuance of the Plan on 
December 13, 2007.

An enclosed matrix provides additional information regarding the District's compliance with KCC requirements and consistency with the King County Comprehensive Plan.

I appreciate the District's cooperation in submitting the Plan and working with the UTRC review process.  If you have any questions about the Plan or the proposed ordinance, please feel free to contact Stephen Hirschey, Chair of the UTRC, at 206-205-0817.

I urge the Council to adopt the enclosed ordinance approving the District's Plan.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff
  Saroja Reddy, Policy Staff Director

  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council




  Frank Abe, Communications Director

Richard Rodriguez, Regional Planner, Washington State Department of Health


William C. Hall, General Manager, King County Water District No. 111
Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Theresa Jennings, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks

Steve Hirschey, Chair, Utilities Technical Review Committee
